
[image: image1.emf][image: image3.emf]Commander  Barrie  Sant  P.Gt.A - de - C.  Faith and Hope  236  

Deputy  James  Powell   Grosvenor  132  

      

Members       

 Dann y  Arnold   St Salem  15  

 Mark   Budd   St David  454  

 Paul  Douglas   St David  454  

 Martin  Geer   De L ’ Isle Adam  234  

 Stephen  Goddard   St Hilary  184  

 Thomas  McCart en   De L ’ Isle Adam  234  

 Gary  Oates   De L ’ Isle Adam  234  

 David  P alin   De Tabley  100  

 Mark   Pashley   Croes Newydd  603  

 D. Rusell  Povey   Llewe lyn Fawr  685  

 Neels  Riekert   De T abley  100  

 David   Sutch   Ll ewelyn Fawr  685  

 Eamon  Quail   Croes Newydd  603  

 


Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Provincial Priory of Cheshire and North Wales held on Saturday 4th June 2022 at Cheshire View, Christleton, Near Chester, Cheshire.
Present:  Right Eminent Knight Alan Pierce, J.P. Provincial Prior,
  Eminent Knight Peter John Butler, Past Deputy Great Sword Bearer, Provincial Sub-Prior.
From Other Provinces:

  As detailed in Minute 10 including:-

  3 
Right Eminent Knights, 1 of whom was Knight Commander of the Temple
  4 
Very Eminent Knights 
             17 
Eminent Knights
Past and Present Heads of Orders from the Province of Cheshire and North Wales:

As detailed in Minute 10:
Very Eminent Knights, Eminent Knights and Knights of the Province of Cheshire & North Wales 
88 signed the Attendance Register. A total of 112 attended the meeting
Represented were each of the seventeen Preceptories, namely:-
	14
	Royal Edward Preceptory
	
	

	15
	St. Salem Preceptory
	
	

	91
	Geoffroy de Bouillon Preceptory
	
	

	100
	De Tabley Preceptory
	
	

	132
	Grosvenor Preceptory
	
	

	184
	St. Hilary Preceptory
	
	

	217
	Palestine Preceptory                                         
	
	

	231
	Menai Preceptory
	
	

	234
	De L'Isle Adam Preceptory
	
	

	318
	Preceptory of St. George
	
	

	326
	Faith and Hope Preceptory
	
	

	327
	Temple Preceptory
	
	

	454
	Preceptory of St. David 
	
	

	558
	Northwich Preceptory
	
	

	603
	Croes Newydd Preceptory
	
	

	605
	Preceptory of St. Werburgh
	
	

	685
	The Llewelyn Fawr Preceptory
	
	


1. Opening:
Processions were formed of the Malta Delegation, Distinguished Guests and the Provincial Sub-Prior with Provincial Officers who entered Provincial Priory under the direction of the Provincial Marshal, following which the Right Eminent Provincial Prior and his Constables entered under an Arch of Steel formed by members of the Bodyguard.

Provincial Priory was opened by the Right Eminent Provincial Prior at 12:00 noon.
2. Proclamations and Salutations:

The Right Eminent Provincial Prior and the Provincial Sub-Prior were saluted in succession which they acknowledged.
Right Eminent Knights, Very Eminent Knights and Provincial Sub-Priors, and Officers of Great Priory were saluted in succession which they acknowledged.
3. Delegation from the Order of Malta:
The Delegation from the Order of Malta was welcomed by the Provincial Prior. 

4. Muster of Acting Officers of the Year:
The Provincial Vice-Chancellor stated that, apart from apologies for absence due to unavoidable absence, the Muster of Acting Provincial Officers was complete.
5. Requiem for Departed Knights:
The Provincial Prelate conducted the Requiem for the following departed Knights of the Province who had been called to higher service in the last 12 months namely:-
	Date of death
	Name
	Rank
	Preceptory

	8/08/2021
	E.Kt. John Liversey
	P.Gt.A-de-C.
	Royal Edward 14 

	30/08/2021
	E.Kt. Derek Hobbs
	P.Gt.Her.
	Geoffrey de Bouillion 91

	15/10/2021
	V.E. Kt. John Lightfoot
	P.Gt.Reg,
	De Tabley 100  

	08/11/2021
	E.Kt. David Peter Flaherty
	
	Northwich 558


6. Minutes:

The Minutes of the Investiture Meeting of Provincial Priory held at Christleton on 16th October 2021, on the motion of Eminent Knight John Bird, Provincial First Constable seconded by Eminent Knight Jeffrey Michael Green, Provincial Second Constable were approved.

7. Parade of Preceptory Banners:
The Muster Roll of Preceptories was called by the Provincial Vice-Chancellor. The Banner of each Preceptory was paraded and the members of that Preceptory stood in recognition. The Provincial Vice-Chancellor reported that all of the Preceptories within the Province were represented.
8. Accounts for the Period Ended 31st August 2021:
The Provincial Treasurer's Accounts for the period ended 31st August 2021, and the report of the Accounts Examiner thereon were presented and, on the proposition of Eminent Knight John Crump, Provincial Herald, seconded by Eminent Knight Anthony J. Lloyd, P.Gt.Capt.Guards, Provincial Vice-Chancellor were approved. The Provincial Treasurer and Examiner of the Accounts were thanked for their work and due diligence
9. Election of Provincial Treasurer:

Eminent Knight R. R. Glyn Hewitt, P.Gt.Her., Chartered Accountant of The Preceptory of St. Werburgh No: 605 being the only nomination for Provincial Treasurer, was declared duly elected by the Provincial Prior.
10. Address by The Provincial Prior: 
Brother Knights

Welcome and thank you all for being able to attend this annual meeting of the Provincial Priory of Cheshire and North Wales.

I am delighted to see you all today, and am truly delighted that E. Kt. Peter, my Sub-Prior is here.

I am particularly delighted to be here myself.
Peter and I have been vying for the title of who is most unwell recently – but hopefully we are almost there. 

It is good to see so many friends - old and new – some who have travelled from afar to share in our celebration today.

As is the custom, I will welcome them all individually and would ask Cheshire and North Wales Knights to wait until I have finished before giving them a warm and hearty greeting.
WELCOME TO DISTINGUISHED GUESTS

From the Province of LANCASHIRE
We welcome R.E. Kt David Harry Gallear, KCT the Provincial Prior accompanied by his Provincial Sub-Prior E.Kt. Francis Anthony Umbers, P.Gt.A-de-C. and his Chancellor E.Kt. Mike Beesley, P.Gt.Her. and they are accompanied by E.Kt. David Tuke, P.Gt.Her. and Alan Hodgson, P.Gt.Chamb.
From the Province of DERBYSHIRE

We welcome R.E.Kt. Graeme Hutchinson, the Provincial Prior accompanied by his Provincial Sub-Prior E.Kt. Simon Peter Gaskin, P.Gt.B.(B.), his Vice-Chancellor, John William Anthony White, P.Dep.Gt.Swd.B and E,Kt. Roger Deacon, Provincial 1st Constable.

From the Province of STAFFORDSHIRE & SHROPSHIRE

We welcome V.E.Kt. Alan Thomas Howls P.Gt.Reg. the Provincial Sub-Prior.
From the Province of WEST YORKSHIRE
We welcome R.E.Kt. Hearl Roger Lenton the Provincial Prior accompanied by his Provincial Sub-Prior V.E. Kt Tony Wilkinson P.Gt.Reg., the Vice-Chancellor, E Kt Alec Gilston, P.Gt.Her. and they are accompanied by V.E.Kt. Frank Johnston P.Gt.Reg., E Kt Roger Skinner, P.Dep.Gt Marshal, E.Kt. Peter Riley, P.Gt.Her., E.Kt. Paul Eustace, Gt.Swd.B. and E Kt Michael Ross, Provincial 1st Constable.
From the Province of HAMPHIRE and ISLE of WHITE
We welcome E.Kt. Julian Mitchel, P.Gt.Her the Provincial Sub-Prior.
From the Province of WORCESTERSHIRE

We welcome the V.E.Kt. Charles Dyer, P.Gt.Reg. Past Provincial Sub-Prior. 

From the Province of GLOUCESTHIRE and HEREFORDSHIRE
We welcome E.Kt. Rowland Rogers, Provincial Marshal, E.Kt. Simon Clark, Dep. Provincial Marshal and Kt. Alex Priest.

From the Province of LEICESTERSGIRE and RUTLAND

E.Kt. Roger Boylan, P.Pr.WofReg.
WELCOME TO DISTINGUISHED GUESTS

This Order receives absolutely excellent support from the rulers of other Orders in our Provinces and today we are pleased to welcome

From the Craft from Cheshire E.Kt. Alan Glazier PDPGM, E.Kt. Jeffrey Cunnigham, APGM, 

E.Kt’s Simon Richardson and Paul Massie both are Past APGM’s

From the Royal Arch E.Kt. Chris Jones the 3rd Provincial Grand Principle, E Kt Roger Thomas Quayle PDGS, and E. Kt Rev Barry William Jobber the Past 3rd Provincial Grand Principle. 

From the Mark from Cheshire E.Kt. Austin Bamber the DPGM, E.Kt. Glyn Hewitt, Past APGM.

From North Wales, E.Kt. Peter Gordon Watkin, Past Deputy Provincial Grand Master.
From the Red Cross of Constantine E.Kt. Michael Fredrick John Baptist the Intendant General for Cheshire. 

From the Royal & Select Masters E.Kt. Stan Rawcliffe District Grand Principal Conductor of Works for Cheshire and the Marches

From The Order of the Secret Monitor and the Ancient and Masonic Order of the Scarlet Cord 

E.Kt. Samuel James Kerry the Past Provincial Grand Supreme Ruler and Past Provincial Grand Summus for Cheshire and North Wales.

From the Holy Royal Arch Priests E.Kt. Mark Holmes the Grand Superintendent for Cheshire and North Wales.

From the Societas Rosicruciana in Anglia E.Kt. Harry Wright, Past Chief Adept for the Western Counties and North Wales

Now Brother Knights please give our guests and rulers a rousing welcome.

Today, Brother Knights, we meet to applaud the Knights of Cheshire and North Wales who have received, or are about to receive, appointment in Great Priory or Provincial Priory.

I congratulate the newly appointed Great Officers – Em. Kts. Jeff Cunningham, Harry Hambleton, Barrie Sant and Colin Sansom, all of whom were appointed to the Office of Past Great Aide-de-Camp just a few weeks ago.

I was extremely disappointed not to have been there to witness those appointments – being unwell left me unable to travel to London - but I intend to be present when Great Malta rank is bestowed on them all in November.

I also missed the swansong of two Officers who had held acting Great rank for the past three years – the Provincial Chancellor, Em. Kt. Fraser Fowlie, now Past Deputy Great Marshal, and the Provincial Vice-Chancellor, Em. Kt. Anthony Lloyd, now Past Great Capt. of Guard.  Both appointments to acting rank were well deserved, and I thank you for the work you did for Great Priory, and the work you continue to do for Provincial Priory and the Order in general. You have been and remain well-respected and much appreciated ambassadors for the Province. 

On that note, I am anxious to have the opportunity in the future to put forward for acting rank the names of worthy Knights who demonstrate their commitment to the Province and to the Order - and as I have said before – high rank in other Orders is not a pre-requisite for Great Rank in KT – and I would particularly encourage younger Knights to come forward and show their enthusiasm, but assure you that enthusiasm at any age is welcomed!

I was also greatly disappointed to miss the centenary celebrations of Palestine Preceptory, but I understand that the attendance of the Most Eminent and Supreme Grand Master more than made up for the absence of both Peter and I. Congratulations to the Knights of Palestine for achieving that milestone – we will come to see you hopefully soon.

At that celebration, it was my intention to make a field appointment to mark the occasion, but alas I could not be there – so Peter was going to do it – but alas, he could not be there. I am grateful that the Grand Master undertook that duty instead.

That appointment was for Em. Kt. David Thornthwaite to be promoted to Past Provincial Registrar, and I suspect David will never forget the moment. I have also been pleased to make field appointments to Past Provincial 2nd. Constable of Em. Kt. Gwnfor Williams, which took place at his home in Caernarfon, and Em. Kt. Dr. William Munro, both of Menai Preceptory No. 231, and both of whom have served the Province over many years.

Brother Knights, recent occurrences have brought it home to me that above all, health is paramount. We are all slowly returning to some form of normality after many months of being kept apart by the pandemic, and I fully understand Knights who remain cautious about venturing out after so long a period. As in other walks of life, returning to the old ‘norm’ is a mixed picture – some Preceptories appear well attended, some not yet so, but it must be left to individuals as to when they want to return. However, I do wish to place on record my thanks to all who are working hard to support their Preceptories and the Order, and it is pleasing to see a steady stream of candidates joining us. 

I know that some Orders in Freemasonry look for target numbers but I do not subscribe to that approach; however I do hope that every Preceptory will be able to welcome new members in coming months. I like to think that we are a friendly Order, and that those who join us would find that to be so. 

As we move forward, perhaps we can do so with a little more involvement of families – the people we have relied upon for support for so long. Peter is keen to explore ways to involve others a little more – perhaps partners being invited to share in festive boards or other events occasionally. If there is support for such an idea I’m sure history will record that it was my suggestion - if not then it will be down to the Sub-Prior. 

We do of course have the Provincial Prior’s luncheon on Sunday 24 July here at Cheshire View, and the Annual Church Service at Hawarden on 19 October and I hope that as many Knights and families are able to support those events.

I thank my Officers for the support that they have given me and the Province, especially over the past few months when ill health has proved to be a burden to some, and for the contribution made by many Knights to today’s proceedings.
11. Appointment and Investiture of Provincial Officers:
Provincial Vice-Chancellor, I will ask you to now read out the names of those Knights I have appointed to and promoted in Provincial Priory, but first I have great pleasure in confirming the continuing appointment of my Sub-Prior – E.Kt. Peter John Butler, PDepGtSwdB. “Stay well Peter, and thank you for your support.”
The Provincial Vice-Chancellor read the list of Appointments to Provincial Rank and Promotions.
Each Brother Knight present was invested with the dignity of his Office and congratulated by The Provincial Prior as follows:-
Acting Rank
Provincial Sub-Prior




E Kt Peter John Butler PDepGtSwdB

Croes Newydd 603
Provincial Prelate

(Prov Prelate KM)


E Kt Rev Barry William Jobber PDepGtAlmoner
Northwich 558

Provincial Chancellor

(Prov Chancellor KM)

E Kt Fraser John Fowlie PDepGtMarshal

St Werburgh 605
Provincial 1st Constable

(Prov Captain General KM)

E Kt Michael Jeffrey Green


Royal Edward 14
Provincial 2nd Constable
(Prov Lieutenant General KM)
E Kt Michael John Steggles 


Grosvenor 132


Provincial Treasurer  
(Prov Treasurer KM)

E Kt Ronald Glyn Hewitt PGtHer


St Werburgh 605

Provincial Registrar
(Prov First Lieutenant KM)

E Kt Paul Anthony Massie


Palestine 217

Provincial Vice-Chancellor
(Prov Vice-Chancellor KM)

E Kt Anthony James Lloyd PGtCaptGuards

St David 454

Provincial Marshal
(Prov Mareschal KM)

E Kt Andrew Paul Davies 


Croes Newydd 603
Provincial Deputy Marshal
(Prov Deputy Mareschal KM)

E Kt E Kt Paul Devenport


De L’Isle Adam 234
Provincial Almoner
(Prov Hospitaller KM)

E Kt Basil Henry Keys


St David 454
Provincial Herald
(Prov Second Lieutenant KM)
E Kt Gregory John Brereton


Temple 327


Provincial Herald
(Past Prov 2nd Lieutenant KM)
E Kt Peter
John Langley


Temple 327

Provincial Standard Bearer (B)
(Prov Admiral KM)

E Kt Jonathon Terris Alderson May

St Salem 15
Provincial Standard Bearer (VB)
(Prov Conservator KM)

E Kt John Myles Cooper


St David 454
Provincial Banner Bearer
(Prov Banner Bearer KM)

E Kt Peter Ronald Wood


Royal Edward 14
Provincial Sword Bearer
(Prov Sword Bearer KM)

E Kt Anthony Paul Cross


St Hilary 184
Provincial Aide de Camp
(Prov Baillie KM)


E Kt Robert Henry Garfield


Royal Edward 14
Provincial Aide de Camp
(Past Prov Baillie KM)

E Kt Stephen John Bisset


St Salem 15
Provincial Aide de Camp
(Past Prov Baillie KM)

E Kt Timothy David Knowles


Northwich 558 
Provincial Warden of Regalia
(Prov Turcopolier KM)

E Kt Warren Edward Morris


Geoffroy De Bouillon 91
Provincial Captain of Guards
(Prov Captain of Outposts KM)
E Kt Brian Michael Davies


St Werburgh 605
Provincial Organist
(Prov Organist KM)

Kt Christopher Pilsbury


De L'Isle Adam 234
Provincial Guard
(Prov Guard KM)


E Kt Colin Sansom PGtA-de-C.


Grosvenor 132
PAST RANKS
Past Provincial Aide de Camp 
(P Prov Baillie KM)

E Kt Mark Adrian Baxter


De L’Isle Adam 23
PROMOTIONS

E Kt Harold Peter John Wright
(P Prov Lieutenant General KM)
Past Provincial 2nd Constable


St Salem 15

E Kt David Barlow
(P Prov First Lieutenant KM)

Past Provincial Registrar


Geoffroy De Bouillon 91

E Kt David Brook
(P Prov First Lieutenant KM)

Past Provincial Registrar


Faith & Hope 326

E Kt Alan John Mathews
(P Prov First Lieutenant KM)

Past Provincial Registrar


St Hilary 184

E Kt Christopher Ronald McCulloch
(P Prov First Lieutenant KM)

Past Provincial Registrar


St Hilary 184

E Kt Charles Reginald Sharman
(P Prov First Lieutenant KM)

Past Provincial Registrar


De Tabley 100

E Kt David John Smith
(P Prov First Lieutenant KM)

Past Provincial Registrar


Royal Edward 14

E Kt David Andrew Wilson
(P Prov First Lieutenant KM)

Past Provincial Registrar


St Werburgh 605

E.Kt. Albert Blurton
(P Prov Admiral KM)

Past Provincial Standard Bearer (B)

Royal Edward 14

E.Kt. Thomas George Meade
(P Prov Admiral KM)

Past Provincial Standard Bearer (B)

Geoffroy De Bouillon 91

E.Kt. Hugh O’Neil
(P Prov Admiral KM)

Past Provincial Standard Bearer (B)

Geoffroy De Bouillon 91

E Kt David Howard Coppenhall
(P Prov Conservator KM)

Past Provincial Standard Bearer (VB)

Temple 327

E Kt Robert Fitzsimmons
(P Prov Conservator KM)

Past Provincial Standard Bearer (VB)

Faith & Hope 326

E Kt Peter John MacCarthy
(P Prov Conservator KM)

Past Provincial Standard Bearer (VB)

Royal Edward 14
BODYGUARD

Commander of the Bodyguard




E Kt Barrie Stuart Sant PGtA-de-C.  

Faith & Hope 236

Deputy Commander





Kt. James Powell



Grosvenor 132
12. Provincial Prior’s Bodyguard
The Provincial Sub-Prior, E.Kt. Peter J. Butler, PDepGtSwdB. announced that the following Knights had been appointed to comprise the Provincial Prior’s Bodyguard for the ensuing year:

[image: image2]
13. Annual Provincial Dues:
The Knights present approved the proposition of Eminent Knight R. Glyn Hewitt, P.Gt.Her.,  Provincial Treasurer, seconded by Eminent Knight Anthony J. Lloyd, P.Gt.CaptGuards, Provincial Vice-Chancellor, that the Annual Dues payable to Provincial Priory will remain at £5.25 per member for the year ending 31st August 2022. 
14. Committee of General Purposes:

Eminent Knight Anthony J. Lloyd, P.Gt.CaptGuards, Provincial Vice-Chancellor proposed, and Eminent Knight R. Glyn Hewitt, P.Gt.Her., Provincial Treasurer seconded, and it was carried “That Eminent Knight Paul R. Crudge, P.Gt.W.of R. and Eminent Knight Basil H. Keys, Provincial Almoner be elected to serve on the Committee of General Purposes”

15. Independent Examiner:

E.Kt. Jeffrey Michael Green, Provincial First Constable proposed and E.Kt. Michael John Steggles, Provincial Second Constable seconded, and it was carried “That E.Kt. Alan Glazier, P.Gt. Herald, Chartered Accountant, of Palestine Preceptory No. 217 be elected as Independent Examiner for the ensuing year, under the provisions of Provincial By-Law No: 8”.
16. Other Business:

The Provincial Vice-Chancellor reported that there was no further business for the good of the Order or the benefit of the Province of Cheshire and North Wales, other than apologies from members unable to attend, which he had noted.
17. Date of Next Annual Meeting:

The Provincial Vice-Chancellor reported that the next meeting of the Provincial Priory of Cheshire and North Wales will be held at Cheshire View, Christleton, Chester on Saturday 3rd June 2023.
18. Alms:

Alms were collected in aid of the St. John of Jerusalem Eye Hospital Group, during which the Templars Hymm was sung.
(The collection realised the sum of £426). 
19. Closure and Retiral:

Provincial Priory was closed in Solemn Form at 1.20pm. The first verse of the National Anthem was sung, after which The Provincial Prior accompanied by his Officers, Distinguished Guests and Officers of Great Priory retired under an Arch of Steel formed by the Knights of the Bodyguard.
Signed:









Provincial Prior

Date:


Provincial Priory of Cheshire and North Wales










